Lebanon Town Council

Called Meeting
Town Hall, Lebanon, Virginia
Wednesday, August 19, 2020
4:00 P.M.
Council Members Present:
Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor






DeAnna C. Jackson, Vice- Mayor






A. Doyle Fields, Council Member
Scott J. Gilmer, Council Member











Mary J. Stanley, Council Member





M. Elijah Leonard, Council Member






W. Bradley Lambert, Council Member


Staff Members Present:

Kevin L. Blankenship, Town Manager






A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council 





Richard Eric Deskins, Chief of Police










Kevin D. Tiller, Town Attorney
I.

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Dodi.
II.
Prayer:  Mr. Blankenship
III.
Pledge of Allegiance 

IV.
Enter closed session:  4:02 P.M.
A.
Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Ms. Jackson, the Town Council unanimously voted to go into closed session under Code Section 2.2-3711(A) (7) for the purpose of legal for legal cases pending, conditional use permit and CARES Act. The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
B.

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer seconded by Mr. Leonard, the Town Council unanimously voted to return to regular session.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

C.

A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council, presented the Roll Call Vote:





Virginia Code, 1950, Section 2.2-3712(D)




Do you certify that to the best of your knowledge, (1) the Town Council in its’ closed session; only discussed public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under this Chapter and (2) that only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed, or considered in the meeting by the Town Council.  Any member of the Town Council who believes that there was a departure from the requirements of clauses (1) and (2), shall so state prior to the vote, indicating the substance of the departure that, in their judgment, has taken place.



  
The roll call vote was as follows: Mayor Dodi, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye;  Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye; Mr. Blankenship, Aye; Mr. Tiller, Aye; Mr. Deskins, Aye. 

V.
 Adjourn closed session:  4:30 P.M.

VI.
Mr. Mike Weaver with The Lane Group presented floor plans for the Russell Theater.  The Town Council discussed the plans and requested Mr. Weaver accompany them to the Russell Theater for explanation of details.
VII.
Recess:  4:54 P.M.

VIII.
Resume:  5:43 P.M.

IX.
Police Firing Range


Chief Deskins discussed the benefits of having a firing range within the Town for all the police department.  He advised that due to conflict with some property owners near the J.S. Easterly Park, he would be open to change the location to the Town’s property near the Duty Tank.  Chief Deskins spoke his concerns about using money from the police budget to pay for labor on this project.  Detective Chris Kiser advised some advantages was, there was already power in place at the location at the Duty Tank.


Mayor Dodi advised that Mr. Leonard meet with Mr. Blankenship, Chief Deskins and Detective Kiser to discuss placing a firing range near the Duty Tank and notify all adjacent property owners and present an update at the September Council meeting.


Mayor Dodi requested the Town Council’s pleasure to disregard the idea of placing a firing range at the JS Easterly Park location.  The response is as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Yes; Mr. Fields, Yes; Mr. Gilmer, Yes; Ms. Stanley, Yes, providing the new location works out; Mr. Leonard, No; Mr. Lambert, Yes.

The Police Department stated that they would like to have area pastors available to serve as chaplains. 

X.
Cares Act Funds


The Town Council discussed construction for new bathrooms at the Lebanon Little League Field park.


Upon motion made by Mr. Fields, seconded by Mr. Gilmer, the Town Council unanimously voted to move forward using the CARES Act funds to bid out for a new bathroom facility at the Lebanon League Field park with 60 days for the construction to be completed and bids to be opened at the September 14, 2020 Town Council meeting.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye. 

Mr. Blankenship advised to use the CARES Act money for new laptops.


Mr. Gilmer advised to use the CARES Act money for the COVID-19 Small Business Loan.  He requested a letter be mailed to the first fifteen recipients stating that the COVID-19 Small Business Loans was converted to grants providing they complete a new application.  


Mr. Blankenship advised that any Town employees who works overtime due to COVID-19 related work can use the CARES Act money to reimburse the Town for those hours.  The Town Council agreed to approve any COVID-19 overtime.


Mr. Gilmer advised that after researching the COVID-19 Relief Funds, he felt the Town could purchase a Police vehicle to use only for COVID-19 related issues with the vehicle equipped with PPE equipment.


Mr. Gilmer stated that all First Responders are eligible to receive hazard pay with the COVID-19 funds.  The Town Council discussed paying all police officers hazard pay.

XI.
Town Managers Report


Mr. Blankenship advised that he met with Mike Weaver with The Lane Group to discuss the Gateway Project.    He stated the Town had received funds through a Federal Grant and if the Town didn’t utilize these funds it could potentially hurt the Town from receiving future grants.  Mayor Dodi advised that Mr. Blankenship sent a letter stating that the Gateway Project has been delayed due to COVID-19.  

XII.
Adjourn:  8:08 P.M.


Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously
voted to adjourn.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
__________________________________
    __________________________________

Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor
    
    A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes recorded by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes prepared by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
